CHARACTERIZATION OF THE IMPACT OF SCATTERED LIGHT AND POWER ILLUMINATION NON UNIFORMITY ON SEMICONDUCTOR PROCESSES

By

Rajesh Joshi

A thesis submitted in fulfillment of

the requirement for the degree of

Master of Electronics (MEng.)

School of Electronic Engineering



Dublin City University

June' 2009

Academic Supervisor: Dr. Stephen Daniels

DECLARATION

I hereby certify that this material, which I now submit for assessment on the programme of study leading to the award of Master of Engineering (MEng) is entirely my own work, that I have exercised reasonable care to ensure that the work is original, and does not to the best of my knowledge breach any law of copyright, and has not been taken from the work of others save and to the extent that such work has been cited and acknowledged within the text of my work.

Signed: Rajesh Joshi

Date: 15-June-2009

Rajesh Joshi, ID No.: 54167159

Confidential Information Notice

This thesis includes Intel Corporation Confidential Information. The receipt, transfer, copy and use of this thesis and such Intel Confidential Information is governed by the Non-Disclosure Agreement #**7268508** [NDA] between Intel Corporation and **Dr. Stephen Daniels, Dublin City University** [Recipient].

Under the NDA, disclosure of the thesis is restricted and the following activities, among others, are strictly prohibited:

- Making the thesis publicly available in libraries;
- Making the thesis available to parties who are not signatories to the NDA;
- Thesis must be returned to Intel.

•	Intel Non Dis	closure	Agreements
Home	NDA Viewer	Help	Administration Contact
Non-Disclo	osure Agreements Searc	h Results	
Type: CN NDA No: 72	IDA - Corporate Non-Disclosu 68508	re Agreement	
Company Na	ame: DUBLIN CITY UNIVERS	ΙΤΥ	Modified: No
Also Known	As:		Restricted: No
Division Nan	ne:		Controlled Access: No
Intel Contact	t: RAJESH JOSHI		
Address: GL	ASNEVIN		
City: DU	BLIN 9	State:	Mail Code:
Country: IRE	ELAND		
Signed By:	DR STEPHEN DANIELS		Title: EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
Version:	06 Aug 2006		Effective Date: 21 Dec 2006
Date Signed	: None		Termination Date: None
NDA Owner:	IRELAND		Geography: EUROPE

AGREEMENT DATE: Thursday, December 21, 2006

CNDA# 7268508

CORPORATE NON-DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT This Corporate Non-Disclosure Agreement ("Agreement") is entered into and made effective as of the date set forth above, by and between Intel Corporation and its majority owned worldwide subsidiaries ("Intel"), and the Participant, as identified below, and its majority owned worldwide subsidiaries (the "Participant"). Unless the Participant indicates on the Participant's line below that this Agreement will apply only to a specific division or location, this Agreement will apply to the Participant's entire company worldwide.

THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

- Confidential Information. The confidential, proprietary and trade secret information of the disclosing party ("Confidential Information") to be disclosed hereunder is (i) information in tangible form that bears a "confidential," "proprietary," "secret," or similar legend, and (ii) discussions relating to that information whether those discussions occur prior to, concurrent with, or following disclosure of the information. T.
- Obligations of Receiving Party. The receiving party will maintain the confidentiality of the Confidential Information of the disclosing party with at least the same degree of care that it uses to protect its own confidential and proprietary information, but no less than a reasonable degree of care under the circumstances. The receiving party will not disclose any of the disclosing party's Confidential Information to any employees or to any third parties except to the receiving party's employees, parent company and majority-owned subsidiaries who have a need to know and who agree to able by nondisclosure terms at least as comprehensive as those set forth herein; provided that the receiving party will be liable for breach by any such entity. For the purposes of this Agreement, the term "employees" shall include independent contractors of each party. The receiving party will not make any copies of the Confidential Information received from the disclosing party except as necessary for its employees, parent company and majority-owned subsidiaries with a need to know. Any copies which are made will be identified as belonging to the disclosing party and marked "confidential", "proprietary" or with a similar legend. 2
- Period of Non-Assertion. The disclosing party will not assert any claims of breach of this Agreement or misappropriation of trade secrets against the receiving party arising from the receiving party's disclosure of the disclosing party's Confidential Information made more than tive (5) years from the date of the disclosure. However, unless at least one of the exceptions set forth in Section 4 below has occurred, the receiving party will continue to treat such Confidential Information of the disclosure any such Confidential Information to third parties under the terms of a non-disclosure agreement. 3

Termination of Obligation of Confidentiality. The receiving party will not be liable for the disclosure of any Confidential Information which is:

- (a) rightfully in the public domain other than by a breach of a duty to the disclosing party;
 (b) rightfully received from a third party without any obligation of confidentiality;
 (c) rightfully known to the receiving party without any limitation on use or disclosure prior to its receipt from the disclosing party;
 (d) independently developed by employees of the receiving party; or
 (e) generally made available to third parties by the disclosing party without restriction on disclosure.
- Title. Title or the right to possess Confidential Information as between the parties will remain in the disclosing party. 5.
- No Obligation of Disclosure: Termination. Neither party has any obligation to disclose Confidential Information to the other. Either party may terminate this Agreement at any time without cause upon written notice to the other party, provided that each party's obligations with respect to Confidential Information disclosed during the term of this Agreement will survive any such termination. Either party may, at any time: (a) cease giving Confidential Information to the other party without any liability, and/or (b) request in writing the return or destruction of all or part of its Confidential Information previously disclosed, and all copies thereof, and the receiving party will promptly comply with such request, and certify in writing its compliance.
- General.

 - (a) This Agreement is neither intended to nor will it be construed as creating a joint venture, partnership or other form of business association between the parties, nor an obligation to buy or sell products using or incorporating the Confidential Information.
 (b) Both parties understand and acknowledge that no license under any patents, copyrights, trademarks, or maskworks is granted to or conferred upon either party in this Agreement or by the disclosure of any Confidential Information by one party to the other party as contemplated hereunder, either expressly, by implication, inducement, estoppel or otherwise, and that any license under such intellectual property rights must be express and in writing.
 (c) The failure of either party to enforce any right resulting from breach of any provision of this Agreement by the disclosure of any confidential Information.
 (d) This Agreement will be governed by the laws of the State of Delaware without reference to conflict of laws principles, if any.
 (e) This Agreement constitutes the sole and entire agreements, suggistations, communications, understandings and terms, whether express or implied regarding the Confidential Information, and way not be amended exceept in a writing signed by taluy authorized representative of the respective parties. Any other agreements, will not be affected by this Agreement.
 (f) The disclosing party disclass all warranties regarding all Confidential Information, and all marranties regarding all Confidential Information, and sup and heat agreements, will not be affected by this Agreement.
 (f) The disclosing all warranties regarding all Confidential Information disclosed pursuant to this Agreement, including all warranties as to the accuracy or utility of such Confidential Information.

JOSHI 1R6-1-1 00353-1-6065635 RAJESH TEL.NO: INTEL CONTACT: Mailston AGREED: PARTICIPANT COMPANY: INTEL CORPORATION 2200 Mission College Blvd. Santa Clara, CA 95052-8119 Company Name, and division/sub if applicable JUBLIN CITY UNIVERSITY Malore ean GLASNEULN, DUBLIN 9 Street Address City, State/Country, Postal Code Sean M. Maloney RELANI Signature of Authorized Representative (e.g. President or V.P.) Executive Vice President General Manager, Sales and Marketing Group Chief Sales and Marketing Officer Printed Name & Title PR. STEPHEN DAVIELS FRECUTIVE DERCTOR, NATIONAL CENTRE FOR RASHASC,

NOTE: TO ENABLE QUICK EXECUTION, INTEL HAS PRE-SIGNED THIS STANDARD CNDA. ANY MODIFICATIONS TO THIS CNDA WILL RENDER THIS CNDA AND INTEL'S SIGNATURE NULL AND VOID.

PLEASE SEND THIS COPY TO YOUR LOCAL NDA ADMINISTRATOR AT:

PLEASE SEND THIS COPY TO YOUR LOCAL NUA AUMINISTIKATUREAL. US - INTEL CORPORATION, ATTN: NDA Administrator, RNB 6-46, 2200 Mission College Blvd., Santa Clara, CA 95054-1549 EMEA - Please return to your local Intel contact. JAPAN - "JAPAN – Logal, ITK" APAC - Asia Legal Team, INTEL TECHNOLOGY SDN.BHD. (PG12) Bayan Lepas Free Industrial Zone, Phase 3, Halaman Kampung Jawa, 11900 Penang, Malaysia REV. 08/06

Intellectual Property Compliance Note

This Thesis is protected by Intel Corporation Intellectual Property Agreement so a Confidential Non-Disclosure Agreement must be signed by all reviewers except Dr. Stephen Daniels who is already covered by #7268508.

Original thesis is modified to meet Intel Corporation Intellectual Property guidelines and as a result following modifications done.

- All absolute values, data, graphs etc have been removed.
- All Intel Intellectual property related material is removed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost I offer my sincerest gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Stephen Daniels who has supported me throughout my thesis with his patience and knowledge whilst allowing me the room to work in my own way. I attribute the level of my Masters degree to his encouragement and effort and without him this thesis, too, would not have been completed or written. One simply could not wish for a better or friendlier supervisor.

I pay my sincere thanks to several engineers and technicians from Integration, Electrical-Test, Failure Analysis Lab, Scanner maintenance team, Test Wafer group, Planning, Cost group, Litho department and Virtual Factory engineers for their excellent help and support throughout this research.

Finally I thank my wife Dr. Reeta Joshi for supporting me throughout all my studies at University and home.

ABSTRACTS

Over the last number of years, it has become increasingly apparent that lens degradation is a real issue in Semiconductor photolithography equipment. We have seen degradation in many equipment parameter, two major ones are increase in scattered light and degradation in illumination non-uniformity. Scattered Light, or unwanted light scattering, is an increasingly important phenomenon in modern lithography. Control of Scattered Light has been important consideration to achieve good CD control in low k1 lithography. Scattered Light is a key variable for semiconductor process and lithography equipment, it depends on many variables such as degradation of internal optics in PO and illumination paths, deposition on top/bottom lens elements and condenser glass etc.

Very little has been done to understand and characterize the impact of scattered light and illumination non-uniformity degradation despite their significant impact on semiconductor Lithography assets. Therefore, developing a clear understanding of this behavior and its impact on semiconductor processes is key to maintaining effective process control. Constant degradation due to high Scattered Light on a Lithography scanner will ultimately limit the productive life of the equipment, with the consequent impact to factory capacity.

There are real concerns that as the equipment and optics age further, the impact might become much more severe, potentially even reducing company's production capacity. A method of inducing degradation was needed in order to be able to characterize the impact of the scattered light on the actual patterning performance of the photolithography scanner.

An innovative methodology was developed to induce Scattered Light, or light scattering, on any scanner, any technology, and any layer. This methodology has not been used much on the characterization of the impact of scattered light process on several different technologies and several mask layers. It is not easy to determine the priority which process layers are the most sensitive to scattered light, and which etch processes are the least tolerant of degraded patterning.

Thus, there exists a real need to understand and characterize degradation mechanism into current technologies and other mask layers.

I have tried to understand and characterize Scattered Light and illumination non-uniformity for various semiconductor technologies in the 90nm to 65nm nodes. The scope of this work is both 248nm and 193nm wavelength photolithography scanners.

The conclusion of this project is a fundamental characterization of the impact Scattered Light and Illumination non-uniformity degradation on patterning. The result of this will provide an understanding of how much of the process window budget lens degradation will consume in the future. Also, it will provide direction into the need and return on investment of various countermeasures. Some of the countermeasures require significant risk, cost, and/or downtime. The knowledge acquired from this project could also be applied to future semiconductor technologies, where lens degradation is certain to continue to be an issue.

Abbreviations and Symbols

RESIST CD	Develop Check Critical Dimension
ETCHED CD	Final Check Critical Dimension
FC	Final Check
CDSEM	Critical Dimension – Scanning Electron Microscope – a tool to measure CDs at RESIST
CD and BE	Back End (Cu interconnection Lines)
FE	Front End (No Cu)
FA	Failure Analysis
BLE	Bottom Lens Element
TLE	Top Lens Element
Flare	Also called as Scattered Light or Stray light or Background light
C-C	Centre to Corner difference
EB	Etch Bias
NA	Numerical Aperture
LNA	Lens Numerical Aperture
iNA	Illumination Numerical Aperture
ITRS	International Technology Roadmap for Semiconductors
NGL	Next Generation Lithography
RET	Resolution Enhancement Techniques
PSM	Phase Shift Mask
OPC	Optical Proximity Correction
EUV	Extreme Ultra Violet
DUV	Deep Ultra Violet
BARC	Bottom Anti-Reflecting Coating
TARC	Top Anti-Reflecting Coating

CONTENTS

Declaration Acknowledgement Abstracts Abbreviations and Symbols

Section I Background and Introduction

1. Chapter 1 Introduction to Lithography

- 1.1. Basics of Lithography
- 1.2. Exposure Methods
- 1.3. Lithography Step and Repeat Scanning System
- 1.4. Numerical Aperture
- 1.5. Illumination Sigma
- 1.6. Resolution and Depth of Focus
- 1.7. Illumination system
- 1.8. Current Trends in Lithography
- 1.9. Next Generation Lithography Techniques (NGL)

2. Chapter 2 Scattered Light Theory

- 2.1. Scattered Light or Flare in Lithography
- 2.2. Scattered Light Parameters
- 2.3. Types of Scattered Light or Flare
- 2.4. Scattered Light Measurements
- 2.5. Point Spread Function of Scattered Light
- 2.6. Sources of Scattered Light
- 2.7. How Lens Element gets contaminated
- 2.8. Lens Element cleaning

3. Chapter 3 Illumination Non-Uniformity Theory

- 3.1. The Illumination System
- 3.2. Power Illumination Non-Uniformity
- 3.3. Uniformity Curves
- 3.4. Illumination Non-Uniformity Measurement
- 3.5. Illumination Non-Uniformity Corrections using Filters

Section II Measurement Techniques and Experiment Setup

4. Chapter 4 General Measurement Techniques and Experimental Setup 4.1. General Measurement Techniques

5. Chapter 5 Scattered Light Experimental Techniques 5.1. Scattered Light Induction by Double Flood Exposure Method

6. Chapter 6 Illumination Non-Uniformity Experimental Techniques 6.1. Setting up illumination Programs for different conditions

Section III Results

- 7. Chapter 7 Impact of Illumination conditions and Silicon Substrate on Scattered Light
 - 7.1. Silicon Substrates and their Impact on Scattered Light
 - 7.2. Effect of various Illumination Aperture shapes on Scattered Light

8. Chapter 8 Scattered Light Results

- 8.1. Scattered Light and its effects on imaging
- 8.2. Scattered Light impact on Semiconductor Processes Failure Analysis and Crosssectioning Results
- 8.3. Lens contamination and its impact on Scattered Light & Power Illumination nonuniformity
- 8.4. Scattered Light and Discussion
- 8.5. Scattered Light: New Tool vs Old Tool
- 8.6. Impact of Power Illumination non-Uniformity on Scattered Light
- 8.7. Link between Power Illumination Uniformity and Scattered Light
- 8.8. Compensating for Scattered Light by Uniformity Variation
- 8.9. Scattered Light Impact on Future Technologies Immersion and EUV

9. Chapter 9 Illumination Non-Uniformity Results

- 9.1. Power Illumination non-Uniformity Variation with Uniformity Variable Filter
- 9.2. Impact of Power illumination non-uniformity on Patterning
- 9.3. Impact of Power Illumination on Patterning
- 9.4. Failure Analysis Summary

Section IV Conclusion & Future Work

10. Chapter 10 Conclusion

- 10.1. Silicon Substrates and their Impact on Scattered Light
- 10.2. Effect of various Illumination Aperture shapes on Scattered Light
- 10.3. Characterization of the Impact of Scattered Light on Semiconductor Processing
- 10.4. Characterization of the Impact of Power Illumination Non-Uniformity on Semiconductor Processing

11. Chapter 11 Future Work

11.1. Future Work

References

Section I

Introduction and Background

Introduction

Lithography technology has been one of the key enablers and drivers for the semiconductor industry for the past several decades. Improvements in lithography are responsible for roughly half of the improvement in cost per function in integrated circuit (IC) technology. Optical Lithography has been the leader ever since the invention of the integrated circuit in 1958. The minimum half pitch has been reduced from 1600nm to 30nm. The underlying reason for the driving force in semiconductor technology has been the ability to keep the cost for printing a silicon wafer roughly constant while dramatically increasing the number of transistors that can be printed per chip.

For nearly 30 years the growth of the semiconductor industry has been tied to Moore's Law which states that the number of devices on a chip doubles every 18 months [1]. There are three main constituents of the technology improvements that have kept the industry on this pace for more than 30 years. These are lithography, increased wafer size, and design. The essence of Moore's law is the ability to give customers faster, more complex products by manufacturing faster, more complex integrated circuits, at a constant or decreasing price.

Today, processors are fabricated using 45-nanometer conventional optical lithography where excimer lasers operate at 193-nanometer wavelength in the ultraviolet range. Lithographers continue to push the limits of optical lithography due to singificant cost involved in developing next generation lithography techniques. As a result lithography has gone thru several advancements and new techniques in recent years. As the feature size continues to decrease lens degradation has become a concern to lithographers. Lens Degradation, optics contamination, and other factors causing light to scatter (Scattered Light) and increase in power illumination nonuniformity. Researchers are continuing tto work hard to understand the impact of scattered light and non-uniformity on patterning and how to control it. Delay in introduction of next generation technologies have pushed optical lithography to beyond its limits and thus different methods like hyper NA tools are being designed and optical lithography is moved to a different technology called Immersion lithography where air is removed by water and other liquid. The next technology is EUV where mirrors and lenses will be used in illumination path to guide EUV light. As future lithography technologies still use lenses and mirrors so scattered light and power illumination non-uniformity will be a definite challenge. In this research I am trying to understand the impact of scattered light and illumination power nonuniformity on 248 and 193nm tools involved in manufacturing of 65nm and 90nm semiconductor technology processing node.

1.1 Basics of Lithography Process.

Optical microlithography is basically a photographic process by which a light sensitive polymer, called a photo-resist, is exposed and developed to form three-dimensional images on the substrate.

Lithography process involves 3 basic steps called as *Coat, Expose* and *Develop*.

Lithography Steps



Fig 1.1 Lithography process steps

There are two lithography tools used to complete above three lithography steps. The first one is called a Track which coats and develops photo resist and the second is called a Stepper or Scanner or Step & Scan system which exposes the mask and transfers the image to wafer surface



Fig 1.2 Semiconductor manufacturing process

1.1.1 Coat Step

Purpose of Coat step is to spin a temporary layer of photo resist onto the wafer surface.

1.1.1.1 Pre-Bake or Prime

The main function of the Dehydration Bake/Adhesion Promotion process is to prepare the wafer surface so that the resist adheres to it. A hot plate heats the wafers removing excess moisture from their surfaces. Excessive moisture on the wafer surface has a very detrimental effect on resist adhesion, resulting in lifting of the resist, and undercutting during wet etch. Heating causes most of the moisture to evaporate from the surface, leaving only a thin layer of moisture, which aids in adhesion during prime. Dehydrating the wafer surface before priming also helps reduce defects. In the adhesion process Hexamethyldisilizane; (HMDS) is introduced in vapor form into the oven chamber. The HMDS bonds to the wafer surface and prevent the wet etch from penetrating between the resist and the substrate. It displaces moisture to improve adhesion.

1.1.1.2 Coat by Spin & Edge Bead Removal

In preparation for Spin, the wafer moves to a Chill Plate Process Station to cool down from the prebake temperature. By controlling the wafer temperature, the stability and reproducibility of the resist film thickness can be ensured. From the chill-plate, the wafer moves to the Coat Process Station. Resist is then dispensed onto the wafer as it spins at a specified speed for a specified time to achieve the desired resist thickness.

Edge Bead is a pileup of photo resist along the wafer's periphery after spin, caused by the

resist drying before it is spun off. If not removed, the edge bead can break off during subsequent wafer handling and fall back on the wafer as surface contamination. After the resist is spun onto the wafer, chemical or backside chemical wash is performed to remove resist and contaminants from the backside of the wafer and the front edge of the wafer.

1.1.1.3 Soft bake

The wafer then moves to another hotplate for soft bake which drives excess solvent from the resist by baking it. This makes the future patterning of the resist more reliable and reproducible. After soft bake the wafer moves to a chill-plate where it is cooled to room temperature to avoid pattern distortion at expose.

1.1.2 Expose Step

Purpose of Expose or Exposure step is to transfer the mask pattern onto the light sensitive photo resist by exposing the wafer to DUV light through the reticle.

Develop: Purpose of Develop step to clean the exposed resist leaving behind the patterned photo resist. After Spin, the wafer moves to a Stepper or Step and Scan system for Exposure.

There are three stages within Expose: Wafer Alignment, Mask or Reticle Alignment and Exposure.

1.1.2.1 Wafer Alignment

During this step the wafer arrives from a track interface and is placed on a wafer stage. Then, a three-step alignment takes place.

- First, the wafer is pre-aligned with a notch-finder. This is an optical adjustment that aligns the wafer for the subsequent search alignment
- The second adjustment is a search alignment that uses a sensor to coarse aligns the specific alignment marks. The alignment marks of the current layer are lined up to match the alignment targets laid down by the previous layers.
- Third is the fine alignment, which corrects for rotation, wafer expansion and contraction, and wafer orthogonality and centering.

1.1.2.2 Reticle Alignment

The reticle containing the pattern of the specific layer to be patterned is loaded and aligned to the permanent targets on the wafer stage.

1.1.2.3 Expose

At expose the Scanner projects the reticle pattern onto the wafer. Lenses in the Scanner reduce the pattern from the reticle by a factor of four. The photo resist not covered by the

opaque part of the reticle is exposed to a specific amount of light for a specific amount of time. This precise exposure is quantified in terms of laser energy and dose.

1.1.3 Develop Step

After Expose is successfully completed, the wafer is moved back to the Track via the Link interface. The last three steps are Post Exposure Bake, post exposure cooling and then Develop.

1.1.3.1 Post Exposure Bake

Post Expose Bake which takes place within a Low Temperature Hot Plate Process Station, is probably the most critical step in the DUV Litho photo-image reaction. The second step of the photo image reaction takes place at PEB. During Expose, photo-acid generation had taken place in the exposed regions of the resist. PEB results in a chemical reaction causing the exposed resist to become soluble in the developer solution. It is extremely critical that a constant controlled temperature, environment and time delay between expose and PEB is maintained for accurate and repeatable results. PEB also reduces standing waves, which could result in the photo resist sidewalls being wavy. Baking the wafer speeds up the resist pattern deterioration, a result of gradual mixing of exposed/unexposed resist. This makes the process more repeatable and the CDs more consistent.

1.1.3.2 Post Exposure Bake cooling

After PEB, the wafer moves to a chill-plate where it is cooled.

1.1.3.3 Develop

The wafer then moves to the develop chamber. The surface of the wafer is pre-wet with water, and the developer is dispensed while the wafer is rotating slowly. Once enough developer is on the wafer to completely cover it, the rotation stops and the wafer sits with the "puddle" of developer on it. The developer solution (a base) dissolves away the exposed resist (high acid concentration), leaving the pattern of unexposed resist (very low acid concentration) intact. After a prescribed time, the spin resumes and a de-ionized water rinse follows, to ensure that any remaining developer is removed along with the byproducts of the developer and resist reaction. The final step in this chamber is to spin the wafer dry.

1.2 Exposure Methods

Different exposure methods being used for printing and one can categorize these as below.



Fig 1.3: Exposure Methods

1.2.1 Contact Printing

This is a very old technique of printing. It involves placing a mask directly on to the wafer and then exposing the mask with light. This form of printing resolved features up to 1um but was abandoned quite quickly due to the fact that it was a non-runner in volume production. However it is still used today to create one of kind microchips and in 200mm C4 processing.

1.2.2 Proximity Printing

To overcome the problems inherent with Contact Printing, the move was made to go to proximity printing. Proximity printing involved raising the mask by a number of microns above the wafer surface. This reduced the defect problem caused by contact printing but the trade off was resolution. Proximity printing only lasted a number of years before it was taken over by projection printing.

1.2.3 Projection Printing

The 3rd iteration of photolithography is projection printing. Projection printing was a vast improvement on manufacturability. Projection printing uses a (reduction) lens between the reticle and the wafer to focus the pattern on to the wafer. Reduction printing allows the reticle to be 4 times larger than the pattern it is printing. This method scans a 26x33mm area (ITRS term is field) of wafers during exposure and then moves to a next 26x33mm area and whole scanning process is repeated until wafer has finished exposing. There are 2 types of projection systems that are commonly in use. They are the stepper and the step and repeat scanning system. The step and repeat scanning system is widely used within several semiconductor companies.

1.3 Lithography Step and Repeat Scanning System

A Lithography Step and Repeat Scanning system (*also called as a Scanner*) prints electronic circuit pattern n wafers with high resolution, high accuracy ad high throughput.

1.3.1 The Step and Repeat Scanning System Overview

The whole system is made of electrical, mechanical and optical modules and components. The main systems components are: Reticle Stage, Wafer Stage, Illumination unit, Projection lens, Auto focus Alignment system, Interferometers, Wafer and Reticle Alignment system, Vibration control system, Arial Image Control system etc.

1.3.2 How wafers are printed by Scan and Step Exposing

The optical system of Scan and Repeat system focuses and projects a small rectangular area of the reticle on the wafer. The reticle stage moves during exposure so that the whole reticle is scanned under the illuminated window. The wafer stage also moves 1/4 times the speed of the reticle stage but in the opposite direction. The sophisticated automatic alignment system aligns the reticle and wafer to ensure accurate overlay of the pattern image. After reticle pattern is exposed on the wafer at one position, wafer stage steps to next position and scanning process is repeated until the whole wafer is printed.

1.3.3 Overlay or Registration Measurement and Alignment

Micro-devices are built-up layer-by-layer, overlay of successive layers relative to previous layers is critical performance criterion of optical lithography align/exposure tool. Overlay in-refers to inaccuracy measured in general pattern placement. An overlay or registration measurement tool is used for this purpose. Alignment refers to the specific spots on the wafer, the alignment marks (course and fine alignment marks) that are used for the alignment procedure. The Alignment target for every layer is zero misalignment. Overlay is affected by Synchronization accuracy of reticle and wafer stages, wafer chuck irregularities, temperature and pressure conditions, lens aberrations, mask pattern misplacement, wafer plane distortion and several other tool related errors and hardware. Registration measured can be broken down into different components to understand its root cause. Below are two ways to break it into wafer level terms and field level terms.

1.3.3.1 Wafer Terms

Wafer terms are the overlay errors at wafer level and only affect field center placement error. This has no impact on overlay errors within fields. There are 6 wafer terms these sometime also called as Grid terms. X/Y- shift is the shifting of pattern in X or Y direction. X/Y scaling is the magnification or compression of whole pattern in X or Y direction. Wafer rotation is the rotation of whole pattern across its center and Wafer Skew is the asymmetric rotation of pattern across its center.

1.3.3.2 Field Terms

Field terms are overlay errors at field levels and have effect on within filed. They have no effect on cross-wafer overlay errors. The following four terms explain field term overlay errors. Field rotation is the rotation of field from its center. Field Skew is the asymmetric

rotation of the field from its center. X/Y Magnification is also called as X/Y field scaling which is either expansion or compression of field size.

1.3.3.2 Non-Linear Errors

This term contains all those errors in overlay which are non-linear and can not fit to the linear models. It is also called as Residual errors. The non-linear behaviour can come from several places like non-synchronized movement between reticle and wafer stages, stepping errors from wafer stage printing of different fields, unstable temperature and pressure conditions inside tool, unstable temperature of wafer, air flow inside scanner exposing area etc.

1.4 Numerical Aperture

The Numerical Aperture of describes the measure of acceptance angle or the number of diffraction order a lens can collect. It's a function of physical dimensions and the refractive index of media. Higher NA means more light is collected by the lenses, better image reconstruction and deliver better CD control.

NA (Numerical Aperture) = n Sin α

Where n is the refractive index of medium. To achieve hyper NA in Immersion lithography water and other liquids are used.



Fig 1.4 Numerical aperture of a lens

1.5 Illumination Sigma σ

The ratio of the illumination optical system's NA to the projection optical system's NA is called illumination Sigma σ .

$$\sigma = \frac{\text{illumination optical system's NA}}{\text{projection optical system's NA}}$$

Assuming NAi is the illumination optical system's NA and that NAr is the projection lens's NA (of the reticle side), each NA is expressed as follows: NAi = $\sin\theta i$, NAr = $\sin\theta r$ Therefore, the illumination σ is expressed as follows.



 $\sigma = \sin\theta i / \sin\theta r$

Fig 1.5: Projection lens and Illumination sigma

1.6 Resolution and DOF (Depth of Focus)

The resolution (RES) and depth of focus (DOF) of a lithography system is usually expressed by *Rayleigh equations* in terms of its wavelength and numerical aperture (NA) as;

RES (Resolution) = $k_1 \cdot \frac{\lambda}{NA}$;

DOF (Depth Of Focus) = k_2 . $^{\lambda}/_{NA}^{2}$

Where k_1 is a litho variable (ranges from 0.5 to 0.8) & k_2 is another litho variable (ranges from 0.8 to 1.0)



Fig 1.6: Numerical Aperture of a projection lens

The typical rule of thumb is that the smallest features that can be printed are about equal to the wavelength of the light used [2]. The ability to print features significantly less than the wavelength of the exposure radiation can largely be attributed to improvements in the imaging resist materials. These equations clearly show that high NA optical systems must always face the problem of limited depth of focus [3].

1.7 Illumination system

Illumination system is an optical system that guides laser light to the mask surface to project the mask pattern uniformity.

There is an aperture stop at the pupil plane of the projection lens, and this aperture determines the projection lens NA (Numerical Aperture) in the illumination system. There is another aperture stop placed at a location that is conjugate to the projection lens pupil plane. The aperture stop of the illumination system and the aperture stop of the projection lens are both locations where images are formed and the light rays emitted from one point at the illumination system aperture stop in multiple directions will illuminate all places of the mask surface depending on that direction and then collect at one point on the projection lens pupil plane. The distribution of zero-order light on the projection lens pupil plane is determined by the shape of the illumination system aperture stop [4,5,6]

1.7.1 Conventional Illumination

Conventional Illumination (also called as CONV) uses a circular aperture to illuminate the reticle. Conventional illumination use 3 light rays; Zero order light ray and +/- 1st order light ray. As the pitch for features to be resolved is getting smaller, the interval between the Zero order and the 1st order ray has increased, and part of the diffracted light exits outside projection lens aperture stop. Since there is no light to interfere with the Zero order ray, the contrast of the image is decreased and ultimately the image cannot be formed. To resolve this variable illumination shapes are developed.

1.7.2 Variable Illumination

The variable illumination uses various types of aperture styles which illuminates the reticle with exposure light from an angle. They are also called as RET (Resolution Enhancement Techniques). In variable illumination, even if we use same angle of light as in CONV illumination, the zero and 1st order diffracted ray will pass through the projection lens and thus image will be formed by the interference of these two light rays.

1.7.2.1 Annular Illumination

Annular illumination uses a donut shaped aperture centered on the optical axis. Different annular ratios could be used like 2/3 annular or 1/2 annular. This increases depth of focus.

1.7.2.2 Small Sigma Illumination

This is a conventional type aperture centered on the optical axis of the projection lens that is of smaller diameter than the tool is capable of.

1.7.2.3 Four Quadrants Illumination

Four quadrants divides conventional illumination in four quadrants relative to optical axis. An improvement can be seen in Depth of focus and Resolution using this techniques.

1.7.2.4 What is Illumination Settings

Each process condition requires different illumination shape and settings of various optics and other hardware. One typical combination of setting is defined by a number which is known as Illumination Settings. Each illumination shape must have a different Illumination Settings number or designation.

1.8 Current Trends in Lithography

Currently the High Volume Manufacturing (HVM) Lithography industry is in transition from 65nm node to 45nm node. The major companies in Semiconductor Chip manufacturing are Intel, TSM, AMD and IBM. All have already announced their success in developing 45nm process. Intel is the leader in chip manufacturing and it has already started first 45nm production while declaring its rigid plan for 32nm node. Wafers are being printed using 193 and 248nm wavelength. The critical layer where CD size is small and overlay budget is narrow, 193nm light is used. Current lithography techniques are using state of art technologies like Resolution Enhancement Techniques (RET), Optical Proximity Correction (OPC), Phase Shift Mask (PSM), and Off-axis illumination to extend the limit of optical lithography. 32nm node Logic will require patterning at k1=0.38 with 193nm Immersion and k1=0.29 with 193nm 'Dry" Lithography.

1.9 Next Generation Lithography Techniques (NGL)

Tremendous progress has been made in recent years to push the limits of optical lithography by reducing k1 through the use of resolution enhancement technology (RET) such as various phase shift mask (PSM) approaches, off-axis illumination, sub resolution assist features, optical proximity correction (OPC) methods, and many other approaches [3].

The lithography community has been coming to the realization that optical technology is being pushed to its threshold limits of imaging. At some point in time, the costs for pushing optical lithography technology beyond previously conceived limits may exceed the cost of introducing new technologies. This is key driver for development of New Generation Lithography Techniques (NGL) [7-12]



Fig 1.7: ITRS Roadmap 2007: Lithography Exposure Tool Potential Solutions. [13]

Current lithography techniques have been pushed just about as far as they can go, beyond 193nm technology there exist two smaller operating wavelength optical candidates at 157nm and 126nm (shown in Table 2). Although that 157nm and 126nm would provide further optical extension beyond 193nm there is the concern that any gain will only provide a "one generation node" solution. The 126nm technology currently suffers from limitations of not having an optical material that is transparent without being birefringing (e.g. MgF2). Therefore 126nm technology will need to rely on all reflective designs which have been shown to be limited to NA's of only 0.5 or less via modeling. The cost to develop manufacturability systems with limited extension (life span) proves 157nm / 126nm technologies are cost prohibitive. Perhaps 157nm or 126nm will only provide 20nm to 30nm finer resolution over 193nm.

Semiconductor manufacturers are, therefore, at a critical juncture. Soon, they must decide which lithographic horse to back in the race to the next generation of microchip manufacturing. There are currently four possible alternatives: Extreme Ultra Violet (EUV), X-ray proximity, Projection Electron-Beam (SCALPEL), and Ion-Beam Lithography (IPL).

Much attention is therefore being devoted to technologies whose capability would span several SIA generation nodes. These technologies shown in Table 2 are the candidates that the IC manufacturers are keying on to meet post 193nm manufacturing needs. The major differences between any NGL technology and current 248nm or 193nm optical

lithography are deviations toward charged particles (e.g. electrons, protons) or radiation wavelengths and the adoption of membrane or reflective mask technologies.

	Optical Lithography						
Parameter	Current Optical Lithography	Future Optical Lithography		Next Generation Lithography			
	193nm optical	157nm optical	126nm optical	Scalpel	Ion Beam	1X X-Ray	EUV
Effective Wavelength	193nm (ArF laser)	157nm (F2 laser)	126nm (Ar2 Iamp)	4 pm (cathode guns)	5 x10^-5 (rf plasma discharge)	~1 nm (synchotron storage ring)	11-14nm (laser plasma discharge)
Exposure Mechanisms	193nm photons	157nm photons	126nm photons	electronics	protons	1nm radiation	11.8 - 13.4nm radiation
Optics	transmission SiO2 or CaF2	transmission CaF2	reflective	electromagnetic	electromagnetic	reflective	Reflective (multilayer)
Typical NA's	up to 0.75	up to 0.75	limited to 0.5	0.001	10 x 10^-5	na	0.10
Reduction (production)	4x	4x	4x	4x	4x	1x	4x
Mask Type	transmissive	transmissive	reflective	membrane transmissive	membrane stencil	membrane transmissive	Reflective (multilayer)
Current Resolution Limits	150nm (k1=0.6) 100nm (k1=0.4)	125nm (k1=0.6) 80nm (k1=0.4)	150nm (k1=0.6) 100nm (k1=0.4)	0.24nm (k1=0.6) 0.16nm* (k1=0.4)	3nm* (k1=0.6) 2nm* (k1=0.4)	30nm (1 um gap)	70nm* (k1=0.6) 45nm (k1=0.4)
Typical Depth of Focus (k2=1.0)*	0.4um	0.28um	0.5um	400 mm	500 um	na	1.1um
Champions (support)	global support	U.S MIT/LL Japan - Aset	none identified	Lucent Technologies	Europe - IMS (Vienna) IMS (Stutgart) U.S ALG	U.S IBM, Motorola Japan - MITI, Aset	EUV-LLC (Intel, Motprala, AMD, LLNL, LBNL, SNL)

Table 1.1 Current and future technology [14]

1.9.1 Extreme Ultra Violet (EUV)

EUV lithography uses radiation with a wavelength of only 13.5 nanometers. The wavelength of choice for EUVL, 13.5 nm, is based on the availability of MoSi multilayer mirrors with excellent reflectivity (Approx. 72%) at this wavelength with a reflectance bandwidth of approximately 0.5 nm. However, this leap in technology represents a greater challenge than any previous move to a new generation because it means developing completely new light sources, optical components and photo resist finishes. Since EUV is absorbed by all materials - including air - the entire lithographical process has to be performed in a vacuum. Conventional optical systems cannot focus light of such short wavelengths, so multi-layer mirrors have to be used. Based on the use of multilayer coated reflective optics, which achieve reflectivities of 70% in the 11-14 nm regions major corporations are now preparing the path for use of extreme ultraviolet lithography in the fabrication of future 20 GHz computer chips in the years 2012 and beyond. EUV lithography technologies can be broken down into three categories: exposure system, multilayer mask, and resist process [15-18].

One of the main obstacles towards the realization of EUV lithography is that no source of EUV radiation is currently available to meet all the specifications for a commercial tool. Several source concepts, all based on hot plasmas, are under intense development [19].

1.9.2 X-rays lithography

The research and development of Proximity X-ray Lithography technology has started earlier than any other NGL and has borne fruits in a wide variety of leading edge circuit fabrication. Soft X-rays, with a wavelength of the order of 0.1 to 10 nm, are interesting in lithography because they are able to define high-resolution images in thick materials. Although it has not yet reached a manufacturing stage, it is a good candidate for an industrial lithography at 0.1 pm and below. An XRL system is composed of an X-ray source, a beam line, a stepper, an X-ray mask, and a resist. Resolution, CD control and overlay accuracy are important measures of lithographic performance [20-22].

1.9.3 Worldwide Next Generation Lithography Development Activities Below industries are involved in NGL development activities around the world.

Worldwide NGL Development Activities					
EUV	X-Ray	EPL	IPL		
EUV LLC	ASET	SCALPEL	Medea		
AMD	• MC	Lucent	 Infineon 		
Intel	Canon	 Motorola 	IMS		
Micron	 Sumitomo 	 Samsung 	ASML		
Motorola	NTT	• TI			
ASML		 eLith 			
SVGL		AMAT			
USAL		ASML			
ASET		PREVAIL			
• MC		• IBM			
Nikon		Nikon			
Canon					
European Initiative					
Zeiss					
ASML					
Oxford					
Infineon					

 Table 1.2: Worldwide NGL Development activities [23]

Scattered Light Theory

2.1 Scattered Light or Flare in Lithography

Flare or Scattered light can be defined simply as "light going to the wrong place". Flare causes rays of light to scatter away from their correct path. In the presence of flare, light is mixed from the bright region into the dark region, and the sharp edge is "softened." This "softening effect" happens to all images that the lens is trying to form.

Scattered Light is characterized by a range typically measured in microns, and amplitude, typically measured in percent (%). Flare in a projection lens essentially removes light from a bright part of the image and mixes it into a dark part of the image. The amplitude describes the amount of mixed light and the range describes the distance over which the mixing takes place.

Scattered Light or Flare (%) is described as how much light scattered; also called as Flare Max.

Scattered Light or Flare = $E_0/(Dose to clear defined feature)*100$

 $F_{max} = E_0 / (D_{min}) * 100$

 $F_{min} = E_0 / (D_{max}) * 100$

 D_{min} = Dose to clear first defined feature i.e. first 2u line D_{max} = Dose to clear all defined feature i.e. all 2u lines F_{max} = Flare Max F_{min} = Flare Min E_0 = E_0 is defined as the minimum dose required to completely remove the photo

resist during development for a large open frame exposure.

2.2 Scattered Light Parameters

2.2.1 Scattering Length or Flare Range (um)

Scattered length is described as *how far away it went*. Scattering Length is equal to half the size of the object used in the test, i.e. a $2-\mu$ line allows us to measure flare at $1-\mu$ range (since the flare light comes from both sides of the object at once).

2.2.2 Scattered Light TIR (%)

Scattered Light TIR (%) is the difference between Max and Min flare values. High TIR means higher cross slot Scattered Light. TIR goes up with Bottom Lens contamination build up.

Flare Range TIR = F_{max} - F_{min}

2.2.3 Normalization of Scattered Light with E0 (Dose to Clear)



Fig 2.1: Normalization of Scattered Light with E0 (Dose to clear)

2.3 Types of Scattered Light or Flare

Scattered Light spectrum is divided into following 3 types .

Short-range Scattered Light, scattering over a scale of about 1 micron or less, blends into high-order lens aberrations and diffraction effects and has sources similar to local flare.

Local Scattered Light, scattering over a scale of about 2 to 10 microns, measurable by a feature-size-dependent test, affects clearfield-reticle and darkfield-reticle exposures. It comes from scattering from in-homogeneities within the glass and from polishing errors in the surface.

Long-range Scattered Light, scattering over a scale of tens of microns, affects Clearfield reticle exposures. It comes largely from reflections within the projection lens and is affected by choice of lens coating, wafer reflectivity, use of BARC, and contamination.

2.3.2 Importance of Short Range Scattered Light

As pattern size decreases below 100 nm, short-range flare has become more important because short-range affects image degradation and would reduce process margin seriously in low k1 lithography. For short-range flare process conditions such as photo resist, thickness, and contamination build up on lens elements, substrate film stacks, and even some times photo masks can be important variables of flare. So far the impacts of process variables on flare have mainly been studied on the conditions at wafer level.

2.4 Scattered Light Measurements

The measurement of scattered light was first done by Flagello/Pomerene [24] using a square pad type structure. Then Kirk [25] used similar method to Flagello/Pomerene but he observes the receding edge of a large pad while exposure dose is increased.

2.4.1 Flagello/Pomerene Method

This test used a large feature size square pad (6 microns) which is exposed at gradually increasing doses. The exposed wafer is examined under a microscope and dose E at which the feature is completely removed from wafer is noted. The dose to clear photo resist is calculated separately. Since the only way that exposed light can reach the center of the dark pad feature is via scattered light, so removal of the feature is a direct quantitative indicator of scattering at a range equal to half the feature size.

Scattered Light or Flare = $E_0/(Dose to clear defined feature)*100$ F = $E_0/Dmax *100$

2.4.2 Kirk Method

Kirk used an edge measurement technique as a way to remove the short range scattered light contributions. In his test large pad is over exposed as for the standard scattered light test but using dose lower that that needed to clear the pad. Similar square feature but he observes the receding edge of a large pad while exposure dose is increased. However C. Mack [26] commented that Kirk receding edge method assumes that the photo resist has infinite contrast (if a point in the resist receives a dose greater than Eo, it is completely developed away. Lateral development effects will always be present since the development front at the edge of the pad will always be traveling laterally).

2.4.3 Current Method

Currently major lithography tool manufactures are based on Flagello/Pomerene methods but instead of using pad they use line. Line sizes of 1 micron to 10 microns are printed vertically and horizontally with successive dose increments. The dose to clear first 2 micron line (D_{max}) and dose to clear all 2 micron lines (D_{min}) is noted down and then Scattered light is calculated using above formulas. Some Vendor recommends 6 micron line as standard feature to calculate scattered light for 90 and 65nm processes while some semiconductor manufacturer uses 2 micron line. A line size of less than 2 micron feature size or 1 micron scattering length will be affected by diffraction or other effects for low k lithography [27]



Fig 2.2: Scattered Light at Different Line Sizes using Kirk based test

First Dose to clear Eo is measured by a separate test called Eo test. This test uses rectangular features shot with successive incremental dose starting at very low to high provides a dose to clear photo resist from wafer substrate. Eo is required for calculation of Scattered light.

Ultra flat or BARC wafers are used to coat and expose line pattern for scattered light measurements. Wafers are then measured under a microscope where different sites are measured based on tests used by different vendors. A 2micron is most common choice and less than 1.5micron size is affected by diffraction.

2.5 Point Spread Function of Scattered Light

The point spread function (PSF) of an optical system is the image formed by the system of a point source. Point Spread Function (PSF) of Scattered Light Illustrates of how light scattered by a lens affects the distribution of light intensity around the image of a point source.

- A first point spread function (PSF_{aberr}) describes the spread in the image of a point that can be calculated deterministically from the finite size of the lens and from its aberrations.
- A second point spread function (PSF_{scat}) describes the usually fainter halo of light (flare) that surrounds the image of a point.



Fig 2.3: How light is scattered by a lens affects te distribution of light intensity around the image of a point [28]

2.5.1 Modelling Scattered light

Scattered Light will cause all light to scatter in equal proportion regardless of its spatial frequency and field position. Scattering will result in a uniform reduction in the energy that coherently interacts to form the image. The fraction of the light energy that scatters and thus does not contribute to the coherent creation of the image called as Scatter Function SF. The final image will be given as below.

Image = (1-SF) Io(x, y)

If there were no scattering than the resulting image would be Io(x, y).

The scattered light is converted in a background dose and will be added to the aerial image.

Scattering reduces the intensity of the image *locally* while background dose is added *globally*.

So the additional background dose will be equal to the SF multiplied by the total energy passing thru the lens.

$$I(x, y) = SF.IF + (1-SF) Io(x, y)$$

IF is the fraction of intensity of the reticle. IF can also be defined by the ratio of total intensity reaching wafer for this reticle compared to the intensity that would reach the wafer for a perfectly clear reticle.

Total intensity passing thru lens α Clear area of the reticle.

If CF is the clear area fraction for the field then background flare can be written as below. I(x,y) = SF.CF + (1-SF)Io(x,y)

For any given reticle the clear area fraction CF is a given number. So background flare can be calculated for any reticle once the scatter fraction SF for the lens has been measured.

Above equation does consider the impact of short range scattered light effects as seen in previous equation (xx) The Point spread function can account for short range scattered

light effects. The local scattered light is described as the convolution of the local light intensity (also called the aerial image) with a scattering point spread function, PSF_{scat} .

 $I_{scat}(x,y) = PSF_{scat}(x,y)*Io(x,y)$

If PSF scattering is a constant then the convolution becomes a calculation of the total energy of the aerial image and the scattered intensity. This will be equal to scatter fraction times the intensity function.

2.6 Sources of Scattered Light

There are several sources of scattered light and major ones are discussed below.

- Pellicle
- Lens Coatings
- Reflection within the projection lens
- In-homogeneities within the glass
- Polishing errors in the glass surface
- Other issues like surface roughness developed by cleaning effects.
- Reflection outside Projection lens and other optics
- Contamination builds up on various Lens Elements in illumination paths
- Wafer Surface, BARC/TARC
- Illumination shape

As the lithography moves to low k1 factor, control of scattered light has become much more critical. The control of scattered light must be done at the time of lens manufacturing. Manufacturer optimizes the number of Calcium Fluoride elements in the projection optics by selecting a novel lens configuration and a very narrow bandwidth laser. To maintain quality control power spectral density (PSD) analysis is performed on each lens surface. Proper polishing methods are used for mid-spatial frequency control to meet the PSD tolerance for each lens element surface. Wave front data measured is measured for the local flare evaluation before integration of the lens [29]

For 193nm and 248nm Lasers sources like pellicle, wafer surface, lens coatings, reflection within the projection lens, glass surface in-homogeneities, polishing errors generally remain a constant as these effects are only seen for a very long run or during manufacturing of lens or pellicle. The illumination shape, wafer surface and contamination build up on lens element are major root cause for scattered light introduction as they change on daily basis [30-34].

2.7 How Lens Element gets contaminated

Photo resists are used to coat wafers. When resist is exposed using laser light it produces some gases and this process is called resist out-gassing. The out-gassing from resist depends on the type of resist and light used for exposure. The main projection lens of exposure tool contains 30-40 lens elements but only two elements are exposed to outside environment. The last optic of a projection lens is exposed to out-gassing of photo resist and with laser light it produces a large contamination which is deposited on the lens surface cause scattering of light. While top lens contamination is purely due to environmental effect and other gases present inside machine. There is several other optics like Condenser lens which are exposed to environment and also get contaminated.

2.8 Lens Element cleaning

Scattered light rise quickly as the contamination build ups on the lens element. In certain processes scattered light can reach to a significant level in a very short period of time which depends on toolset type, resist used and energy used. Impact of scattered light is seen more on 193nm scanners than 248nm scanners. A lens element cleaning is performed when you hit the upper specification for scattered light after which CD uniformity and other process impacts start appearing which reduce process budged for DOF and resolution capacity. Next section describes these process impacts in details with the help of results. A lens element cleaning is done by a trained specialist. De-Ionized water and vendor recommended Solvent is used for cleaning. As the lens elements are very delicate piece of optics and they are mounted with very sophisticated hardware to compensate for any pressure and temperature changes, so excessive pressure on optics while cleaning can cause a shift in optics position. This will result in shifting lens aberrations profile which requires extensive measurement and correction method to bring back to specifications. Depending on toolset almost 95- 98% of the contaminants are removed by simple solvents wipes but there are occasions where further cleaning methods are used.

Power Illumination Non-Uniformity Theory

3.1 The Illumination System

The Illumination system is an optical system that guides laser light to the mask surface. Illumination system performs various functions like control of illumination nonuniformity, illumination sigma control, telecentricity control, increased irradiation etc. To realize these functionalities illumination system uses various optical, mechanical, electrical and software technologies.

3.2 Power Illumination non-Uniformity

Laser light used for exposing wafer needs to be highly uniform. Uniformity is a description of the homogeneity of light intensity in the optical train. In the absence of a reticle, the light striking the wafer plane should be highly uniform so that a tool can produce consistent CD's across the field. Illumination non-uniformity is an index to evaluate how much illumination non-uniformity there is in the maximum exposure area when exposing wafer.

3.2.1 Perfect Lens

Illumination intensity distributed equally across the field. Each point on the wafer absorbs an equal amount of laser energy.

3.2.2 Damaged Lens

Illumination intensity distributed unequally across the field; each point on the wafer absorbs a different amount of laser energy.



Fig 3.1: Uniformity profiles

3.3 Uniformity Curves

3.3.1 Uniformity – Polynomial

Plotting a chart of Illumination intensity (normalized) over X position yields a curve such as seen in figure 3.2.

The curve may be fit to an nth order polynomial where Ii are constants determined by the fit. Four terms usually suffice, as for the example above. The zero order term is a constant offset. First and third order terms are asymmetric tilts. Most lens damage occurs near the optical axis, thus fourth order terms are of no interest as they dominate near the edges. The second order term remains as the one of interest.



Fig 3.2: Uniformity Polynomial

3.3.2 Uniformity - Second Order

This uniformity is 2nd order uniformity. While the polynomial coefficient could be used alone to describe second order uniformity, a fractional value is used and is commonly referred to simply as "Uniformity."



Fig 3.3: Uniformity profiles describing edge and center intensities.

From above figure uniformity can be given as

$$Unf \equiv \left(\frac{I_{edge} - I_{center}}{I_{edge} + I_{center}}\right)$$

Where I_{edge} = Intensity at the edge of lens I_{center} =Intensity at the center of the lens

The magnitude of this parameter gets larger as uniformity grows worse!

 $>0 \rightarrow$ concave (cold center)

 $<0 \rightarrow$ convex (hot center)

3.4 Illumination Non-Uniformity Measurement

Illumination non-uniformity is an index to evaluate how much illumination nonuniformity there is in the maximum exposure area. The Scanner system has illumination uniformity measurement sensor which measures the non-uniformity for a given set position. This sensor is located on the Wafer stage system.

3.4.1 Static Illumination non-uniformity

Static Illumination non-uniformity is associated with the static exposure which is also called the slit width of scan. The actual size of slit width depends on the vendor specific specs.

3.4.2 Dynamic Illumination non-uniformity

Dynamic illumination non-uniformity is calculated by taking the static illumination uniformity measurement results, integrating along scan axis direction, and producing a one dimension data point for each row. For static uniformity illumination intensity is judged at each point while for dynamic uniformity the integrated illumination for each row is used.

Illumination uniformity is measured by creating a grid of X * Y Grids points in the defined exposure area where pin hole illumination sensor will move with stage and measure each point to measure power.

Then Simpson rule of Integration is applied to calculate along scan direction.

Simpson law

$$\int_{0}^{\beta} f(x)dx = \frac{h}{3} [(y_0 + y_{2n}) + 4(y_1 + y_3 + \dots + y_{2n-1}) + 2(y_2 + y_4 + \dots + y_{2n-1})]$$

Uniformity specification varies according to product and layers to be printed. It also depends on the Die size (chip size) i.e. the bigger the chip - higher the non-uniformity. Some layers like Poly Gate are very sensitive for CD control and a high uniformity could easily cause a center to corner Bias issues.

3.5 Uniformity Correction using Filters

The uniformity parameter tends to increase with tool usage (more positive/concave). Uniformity can be corrected with illumination filters. A Variable Uniformity Filter (VUF) is a special filter that corrects the center convex/concave illumination nonuniformity created by previous optics in the illumination paths. VUF is a glass plate with random chrome dots placed upon it. However, these filters only compensate for the damage done to the optics during tool use. Because they are subtractive filters, they contribute to power loss. Increasing filter correction means increasing power loss.



Fig 3.4 Uniformity Variable Filter filter

Fig 3.5 Convex and Concave Design of

Section II

Measurement Techniques and Experiment Setup

General Measurement Techniques and Experimental Setup

5.1 General Measurement Techniques

Experiment required a lot of setup and pre-work. I have categorized whole setup in below steps.

- Process Layers used and their understanding.
- Measurement Tools and Techniques
- Automation setup
- Cost of Research
- Experimental Techniques These are the special techniques used for scattered light and uniformity experiments and they will be discussed separately in chapter 5 and 6.

Further details of General Measurement Techniques and Experimental Setup are now removed due to Intellectual Property Restrictions.

Scattered Light Experimental Techniques

There are few techniques used while running these experiments. This chapter explains key experimental setup and techniques required to run such experiments.

5.1 Scattered Light Induction by Double Flood Exposure Method

An innovative way of Scattered Light induction is available where wafers are double exposed first with standard exposure and then with an additional dose equivalent to induced scattered light. This method only induces Uniform Scattered Light in absence of a reticle. A similar method is described by Chang-Moon Lim, Jung-Ho Song, Soung-Su Woo, Ki-Sung Kwon [37]

Further details of Scattered Light Experimental Techniques are now removed due to Intellectual Property Restrictions.

Power Illumination Non-Uniformity Experimental Techniques

6.1 Setting up illumination Programs for different conditions

Different illumination conditions can be achieved by changing Uniformity Variable Filter settings. This requires a set of procedures to set new positions for Uniformity Variable Filter and then setting up process programs for each illumination conditions.

We setup 15 different Uniformity Variable Filter positions from its neutral position and different tests like scattered light, illumination power and uniformity were run to understand each condition.

9 best Uniformity Variable Filter settings were chosen to simulate power illumination uniformity i.e. 4 on each side of neutral position while keeping all other conditions same.

Further details of Power Illumination Non-Uniformity Experimental Techniques are now removed due to Intellectual Property Restrictions.

Section III

Results

Impact of Illumination conditions and Silicon Substrate on Scattered Light

7.1 Silicon Substrates and their Impact on Scattered Light

In Lithography light passing through the photo resist material is reflected off the substrate. This reflected light from the wafer interferes with the light wave traveling down. Reflections are caused by a difference in the complex index of refraction of two materials. Lithography processes use different wafer substrate and different stack thickness for patterning. The reflectivity of each substrate and each stack thickness is different from other so it can cause unwanted variations in the resist profile and swing curve effects. It is important to understand the impact of most common substrate type and their impact on scattered light.

7.1.1 Substrate Types

Wafers that are used for patterning use bottom anti reflecting coatings (BARC) to overcome the problem of reflectivity. BARC's in lithography are of the absorbing kind. In this type we have a film thick enough to absorb the light and with an index of refraction close to resist such that the reflectivity is minimized. The other type of wafers used are Ultra flats with no reflecting coating.

7.1.2 Resist Swing Curve

The wafer contribution depends on the substrate reflectivity. Resist swing curve is a sinusoidal variation of resist thickness with dose to clear resist (called as Eo).



Figure 7.1: Simulation of the swing ratio reduction for Organic ARC thickness for 365 nm [38]

The reflectivity swing curve shows variations in resist thickness result in a sinusoidal variation in the reflectivity of the resist coated wafer. Reflectivity is the ratio of total reflective light intensity divided by the total incident intensity. An increase in reflectivity means more light that does not make it into the resist, which means higher dose, is required i.e. higher Eo. This explains the Eo swing curve. A resist swing curve as described in above figure is required to select the correct dose for exposure. One should select the flat portion of it to avoid sudden change Eo due to thickness change which can come easily from atmospheric pressure variation. Modern track equipments use barometric pressure compensation techniques which adjust spin speed of resist coating module to achieve set thickness. The above figure 6.2 clearly explains how swing ratio decreases with BARC wafers which are ideal for patterning to avoid reflectivity and thus scattering.

7.1.3 Scattered Light Comparison between BARC and Ultra Flat Wafers

Difference in Flare values between different substrate is generally a constant value which linearly varies flare level. To eliminate Wafer contributor one should simulate production conditions and that's why BARCs are preferred for Scattered Light tests.

7.2 Effect of various Illumination Aperture shapes on Scattered Light

The previous work done to understand impact of scattered light was mainly focused on long-range background light. As lithography moves towards 45nm with line size short range scattered light becomes critical. There is lot of work done to understand the impact of scattered light on patterning but very little is being done to understand the impact of illumination conditions. Below result demonstrate how critical it is to understand the impact of illumination conditions.

7.2.1 Results

It can be noticed that the laser beam angle adjusted with NA, modifies the amount of scattered light: Scattered Light decreases when NA increases and NA seems to have low influence. NA has little effect because light is not diffracted by large chrome patterns. The coherence factor makes the incident angle of the light vary; so, when NA increases, more and more light is captured by the edge of the lens where Scattered Light is lower, and then the amount of Scattered Light decreases.

Scattered Light level difference among various Illumination Conditions depends on tool's Scattered Light level. The difference in Scattered Light level from different illumination shape increases with Scattered Light level of a tool.

Scattered Light level difference among various Illumination conditions also depends on different Illumination conditions Type.

- 1. Strong co-relation seen between LNA/iNA size and Scattered Light level of a tool. They work opposite to each other.
- 2. Scattered Light level increase when LNA or iNA size decreases.
- 3. Scattered Light level decrease when LNA or iNA size increases.
- 4. This concludes that Annular settings may show low Scattered Light than conventional Settings for same process conditions. This difference increases with Scattered Light level of tool i.e. at low Scattered Light level the difference in Scattered Light level of different Settings may be small or negligible.

This is a critical piece of information for semiconductor process layers where specifications for maximum scattered light are very tight. The results suggest measurement of scattered light should be based on different illumination conditions.

Scattered Light Results

In this chapter we will analyze the results and conclusions from scattered light experiments.

- Scattered Light and its effects on imaging
- Scattered Light impact on Semiconductor Processes Failure Analysis and Cross-sectioning Results
- Impact of Scattered Light on Line-Space and hole Critical Dimensions.
- Lens contamination and its impact on Scattered Light & Power Illumination non-uniformity
- Scattered Light and some explanations
- Impact of Power Illumination non-Uniformity on Scattered Light
- Link between Power Illumination Uniformity and Scattered Light.
- Scattered Light Impact on Future Technologies Immersion and EUV

8.1 Scattered Light and its effects on imaging

A series of experiments were conducted to understand the impact of scattered light on patterning. The results below includes analysis of resist profile, etched profile, end of line E-test and SORT data and cross sectioning profiles.

Experimental data analysis showed following impact of Scattered light on patterning.

- 1. Cross-field CD variation due to Scattered Light variation across the slot.
- 2. Scattered Light increase Line Edge Roughness (LER).
- 3. Line profile changes.
 - a) Lines become less vertical.
 - b) Slope width increases.
 - c) Top of line width decreases.
- 4. Hole profile Changes.
 - a) Holes become trapezoidal.
 - b) Corner rounding effect.
- 5. Scattered Light degrades Image contrast.
- 6. Cross-field CD variation due to Scattered Light leakage from adjacent fields.
- 7. Cross-field CD variation due to pattern density changes across the field (that is, features near open areas get a little more dose from scattered light than features near dark areas)
- 8. Variation in etch bias with Scattered Light, apparently due to changes in resist profile.

8.1.1Cross-field CD variation due to scattered light variation across the slot

As scattered light increases the cross-field CD variation goes higher this is due to scattered light makes field center hot and corners cold for energy. Field center collects more energy due to scattering. Below figure shows clearly how CD uniformity increased linearly with increase in scattered light. This becomes a major concern in production environment where something must be done to fix high scattered light as it consumes a significant portion of process window budget and also reduces DOF. Based on DOF budget for each layer this impact can be evaluated for example far Back end layer will handle higher flare variations due to their high DOF budget while critical layers will have very tight window.

8.1.2 Scattered Light Impact on Line Edge Roughness (LER)

Scattered Light increase Line Edge Roughness (LER). Overall CDs measurement may not be affected but it could lead to other issues.

8.1.3 Line profile changes.

The line size and profile changes with increase in scattered light.

- Lines become trapezoidal in shape and corner rounding effect can be observed.
- Line height decreases with increased in Scattered Light.



Fig 8.1: Simulation of CDs with low and high Scattered Light

8.1.4 Hole profile changes.

The vertical location of the measurement can impact the signal seen pre/post clean

- If measuring at the top, the hole CD might get larger with increasing Scattered Light
- If measuring at the bottom, the hole CD might get smaller with increasing Scattered Light



Fig 8.2: Simulation of CDs with low and high Scattered Light

It appears that Scattered Light has very little impact on layers with high chrome density. Contact and VA layers should suffer almost no impact of Scattered Light on CD uniformity. If one has a high Scattered Light tool, keep illumination uniformity under control, and CD variation should be good, even at high Scattered Light levels. Also, Scattered Light will not increase very rapidly, as energy going through the PL will be minimal

8.1.5 Image Contrast Degradation

Scattered Light Degrades the Aerial Image contrast which decrease the process window,. Degradation of Image contrast makes difficult for etch process to handle it.

8.1.6 Cross-field CD variation due to Scattered Light leakage from adjacent fields.

One can see this by patterning isolated fields and comparing them to normally butted fields. Fields butted up to each other closely can actually improve the CD uniformity, by adding scattered light to the field corners – some bleed over is good. Bleed over from adjacent fields can compensate for min flare in the corners as it adds light from neighboring field

8.1.7 Variation in etch bias

Difference between Litho patterned CD and the final Etched CD and can be written as below.

Etch Bias = $CD_{(Resist)} - CD_{(Etched)}$

Scattered light can cause Etch Bias issue. Scattered Light reduces process marginality which makes difficult for process to cope with any other change at various processing steps. Though experiments conducted on a hole layer did not show etch bias issue as the etch profiles were within tolerance range but this does not mean it will be true for all cases. This depends of etch process and product layer combination printed. The critical layers are more prone to get etch bias issue then non critical layers due to their smaller depth of focus tolerance.

8.2 Scattered Light impact on Semiconductor Processes Failure Analysis and Cross-sectioning Results

Below are the results from experiments conducted on hole layers. Wafers were taken to cross sectioning laboratory to analyze vertical impact on features.

8.2.1 Result comparison for Hole layer with & without Scattered Light induction.

From experimental results following impacts are seen.

- There is a significant CD impact seen due to high induced Scattered Light at resist CD while at etched CD there was no major difference seen between no Scattered Light and high Scattered Light wafers.
- For resist CD, CD profile changes with Scattered Light. With Scattered Light induction hole gets trapezoidal shape while etched CD it was not affected.
- For resist CD Line edge roughness increases with Scattered Light while etched CD showed no change.
- For resist CD Hole CD gets larger with Scattered Light at top. For etched CD, in some cases high Scattered Light helped CDs and CDs are much closer to target.
- For resist CD Gap between nested features gets smaller due to corner rounding effect while no change seen for etched CD.
- There is no noticeable difference seen between center and edge of the field or center and edge field of the wafer for either resist CD or etched CD.
- This clearly indicates that there is a margin to increase Max Scattered Light limit for hole layer 248nm tools as etched CD is not affected significantly by this. There is also a margin to extend the resist CD 3 sigma limits for Scattered Light variation.

8.2.2 Isolated and Nested features

There was no major difference seen between nested and isolated structures while comparing for same conditions between pre & post and within pre or post wafers. For induced Scattered Light conditions the gap between nested features got smaller due to corner rounding effect. It still need to be understood whether this will cause any issue as so far from etched CD data there is no impact seen.

8.2.3 Center vs. Edge of field

There was no noticeable difference seen between center and edge of the fields or center or edge field of the wafer in failure analysis.

8.2.4 Center vs. Edge of Wafer

There was no noticeable difference seen between center and edge of the fields or center or edge field of the wafer in failure analysis.

8.2.5 Impact of Scattered Light on Line-Space and hole Critical Dimensions

The data analysis completed for critical dimensions at Develop check CDs, Final check CDs and Cross sectioning results clearly showed that there is a big difference in impact of scattered light for line space layers and hole layers. The research showed that impact of high scattered light on patterning leads to following;

- Space CDs increases in the field center (vs. corners) for line-space features.
- Hole CDs decreases in the field center for hole layers.

8.3 Lens contamination and its impact on Scattered Light & Power Illumination non-uniformity

Lithography resist out gassing leads to bottom lens element contamination build up. This contamination causes light to scatter and illumination power uniformity to increase. Experimental results show that Scattered Light and illumination uniformity (due to lens degradation) have <u>opposite</u> impact on CDs. This impact is primarily due to the difference in chrome density of reticle i.e. Pattern Density.

- High scattered light makes field center hot, but illumination uniformity makes center cold
- For hole layers, with high chrome density, the impact of scattered light is negligible; illumination uniformity explains the changes in CD variation completely.
- For line-space layers with much lower chrome density, the resulting CD impact is due to the larger contribution from scattered light.
- Post a lens element clean projection lens scattered light reduced significantly. This would make the center of field (A corner) space smaller. Illumination power is hotter in the center than edge of the field post cleaning of lens. Post clean Center of the field increases relative to other corners. The important point which one need to understand here that post lens element clean center of field gets colder due to decrease in scattered light intensity but illumination non-uniformity makes it hotter. Both effect takes place all time but hole layers only see uniformity impact due to most of the light blocked by mask resulting almost negligible light scattering.
- In summary for hole layers there is almost no impact due to scattered light on patterning so if one has a high scattered light on a tool then he can keep running hole layers as long as the illumination non-uniformity is under control. In most cases it is easy to correct illumination non-uniformity by uniformity filters and other optics adjustments in the illumination path.

- We also proved the reverse of above i.e scattered light was measured for a large variation on uniformity for same lens conditions and we saw scattered light remained constant.
- This became main driver for our next experiment to understand the impact of illumination uniformity on line-space and hole layers.

8.4 Scattered Light and Discussion

Below are few questions related to scattered light, which we tried to understand and explained from our results.

8.4.1 Max Scattered Light is always at the field center

A point spread function (PSF) can describe the scattered light surrounding the image of each point. Diffraction which is determined by lambda, NA and aberrations, cause light from a point object to spread over a relatively short distance around its geometric image. Random phase errors varying over a short distance at the pupil of the lens cause the light from that same point object to spread over a much larger distance around its geometric image cause Scattered Light.



Fig 8.3: Point Spread function [39]

8.4.2 Max Scattered Light lead to center of field being hotter

There is a definite correlation between Flare/TIR test and CD variation within the field. Data clearly showed that max scattered light resulting center of field being hotter i.e. more unwanted light is collected at the center of the lens rather than at the periphery(center of the lens = over expose)

8.5 Scattered Light: New Tool vs Old Tool

Even a new tool will have max Scattered Light in the center, due to intrinsic reflections in the lens, widening the PSFs. As the tools age, the reflections increase and the laser induced chemisorptions increases the reflections in the center resulting in

- Center (maximum) Scattered Light increasing fastest, as most energy goes through here, leading to more contamination.
- Corner (minimum) Scattered Light increasing slowly, as less scattered light gets there, leading to less contamination

8.6 Impact of Power Illumination non-Uniformity on Scattered Light

Lens degradation is one of the primary reasons for increase in scattered light and power illumination non-uniformity. Power uniformity changes due to change in illumination conditions. There are several optics in the illumination path between laser source and when laser light expose reticle surface. Any physical or orientation change in this optics could lead to a change in uniformity variation. The question we must ask whether these uniformity filters, attenuators etc change uniformity but do they change scattered light too.

We ran multiple experiments to understand the impact of illumination non-uniformity on scattered light. Uniformity level was changed with help of Uniformity Variable Filter and scattered light was measured for each change. Results showed that scattered light remains almost unchanged for large uniformity variations. This test was done when lens conditions were exactly same for all uniformity variations. It proves that one can change uniformity without affecting scattered light as the light scattering depends more on the change in lens degradation which changes the shape of lens or contamination build on lens elements.

8.7 Link between Power Illumination Uniformity and Scattered Light

Why typical measurement of light transmission at the wafer plane show a relatively uniform performance for non-uniformity which measurement of scattered light as measured CDs shows that fields to be hotter in the center.

This is due to the pinhole illumination intensity sensor in the scanner. By design, they do not detect the scattered light



Fig 8.4: Effect of the Illumination pinhole as an ambient light filter (suppression of scattered light) [40]

Stray effects, which possibly occur prior to the excitation light coupling, are effectively suppressed by the illumination pinhole functioning as a spatial filter.

It seems like we could use the pinhole sensor for illumination uniformity measurement, and a larger sensor for Scattered Light measurement. Larger sensor would capture total energy, including scattered light. We could get Scattered Light data during each illumination uniformity measurement.

8.8 Compensating for Scattered Light - by Uniformity Variation

There is a commonly asked question can we allow let the illumination uniformity profile degrade with contamination (causing center to get cooler), while the Scattered Light level increases (causing center to get hotter) to maintain within CDs?

- It can be done only up to a certain limit. The illumination uniformity control is important to maintain the image quality, while the Scattered Light degrades it
- It is effective up to a point and that depends on the process/layer/tool design. One can characterize this for their process/layer/tool.

8.9 Scattered Light Impact on Future Technologies - Immersion and EUV

The two major candidates for future lithography process also suffer from scattered light.

8.9.1 Impact on Immersion Lithography

Immersion can have number of possible scattering mechanism that can occur in a fluid. Scattering from bubbles formation due to out gassing, bubble turbulence, local heating of the liquid or resist surface during exposure, pressure change in bubble, bubble molecular orientation etc. Three major scattering effects due to water bubble are: Raman scattering on molecular vibrations, scattering on gas bubbles in the liquid and scattering due to density fluctuations.



Fig 8.5: Nikon Immersion tool Flare levels. [41]

8.9.2 Impact on EUV Lithography

Scattered Light in EUVL differs from Scattered Light in DUV lithography due to scattering range and underlying mechanisms. Since Scattered Light is proportional to the inverse square of the actinic wavelength, the amount of EUV Scattered Light can be large $\sim 10\%$, which would be 3 - 4 times larger than DUV.

The Source of EUV Scattered Light is mainly arises from roughness of the mirrors in the Projection Optics (PO). EUV Scattered Light is essentially constant over the field due to short scattering range at EUV wavelengths which makes easy prediction of EUV Scattered Light Impact on CDs.

EUV Scattered Light Primarily generated by surface scattering from the mirrors. It can be predicted and calculated from surface roughness characterization of individual mirrors. Thus, Scattered Light is less likely a concern for EUV lithography as long as the amount of open frame Scattered Light is below 10%.

Power Illumination and Non-Uniformity Results

The illumination system characteristics of a lithography exposure machine can affect various performance metrics and output like resolution, DOF, aberrations, alignment at the wafer and CD uniformity [42, 43]. Power Illumination non-uniformity affects Line width or Critical dimension (CD) which is one of the most critical variables in the lithography process with most direct impact on device performance in integrated circuits. [44, 45]

From our previous experiments we concluded that;

- *High scattered light makes field center hot, but illumination uniformity makes center cold*
- For hole layers, with high chrome density, the impact of scattered light is negligible; illumination uniformity explains the changes in CD variation completely

When lens element contamination builds up we see rise in scattered light and power illumination non-uniformity. For hole layers where reticle transparency is already very low (high chrome density) the impact of scattered light will be minimal so why do we see hole layers impacted. To find out answer we have tried to understand the impact of power illumination non-uniformity on patterning.

9.1 Power Illumination non-Uniformity Variation with Uniformity Variable Filter

9.1.1 Non-Uniformity Variation

One can achieve desired power illumination non-uniformity level by rotating Uniformity Variable Filter angle. This filter position can typically be changed by software interface and it changes the amount and profile of non-uniformity. Both amount and profile are very important and they react differently. Filter has a neutral position which separates the two uniformity profiles called as *concave (bowl shape)* and *convex (dome shape)*. While Uniformity Variable Filter angle changes from mid position to higher degrees profiles are convex and non-uniformity increases and sometime the degree of order also increases. On other hand when we reduce angle from mid position profile become more and more concave.

Every tool has a different neutral position for Uniformity Variable Filter and this depends on various things like contamination build on projection lens optics, top & bottom lens element contamination build up, illumination optics degradation, illumination optics position and pointing change. During a normal running of a tool the most critical parameter is the contamination build up and top & bottom lens elements of projection system are prone to get this easily as they are exposed to more sources of contamination to outside world. Lens element is closest to wafer and gets much more impacted due to resist out gassing. So Uniformity Variable Filter neutral position changes with time and it differs from tool to tool. Below figure explains a typical change of Uniformity Variable Filter rotation versus uniformity level change.



Fig 9.1: Uniformity Variable Filter rotation and power illumination non-uniformity

9.1.2 Non-Uniformity profile shift

As shown in below figure the filter position also changes uniformity profile which is a significant factor in determining actual CD impact. The same level of non-uniformity can be achieved by varying filter position in either direction from its neutral position i.e. a typical dome shape (convex) non-uniformity can be equivalent to a typical bowl shape (concave) non-uniformity level but the actual profile will be completely different. The profile represents the distribution of intensity across the slit in X-direction of lens.



Fig 9.2: Uniformity Variable Filter rotation and power illumination non-uniformity

9.2 Impact of Power illumination non-uniformity on Patterning

The primary impact of Power illumination non-uniformity will be within field. As illumination non-uniformity profile changes the power profile follows which will cause a change in Critical Dimensions across the slot. The Metal lines will become smaller where power is high and vice versa. Similarly hole or space will become bigger where power is high and vice versa. There are several other contributing factors like the impact on different feature size and type. In a normal chip there are different types of features like Isolated and Dense lines and spaces, rectangular features, A Memory cell etc. The major ones are isolated and dense features which have been studied here.

$$\Delta \text{ CD} = \text{CD}_{\text{Center}} - \text{CD}_{\text{Corner}}$$

9.2.1 Non-Uniformity and Center – to – Corner Bias Change

The illumination conditions IC02 and IC05 gives almost same uniformity levels but their profile is completely opposite to each other. IC02 gives low intensities at center and high intensities at both corners of lens while IC05 does opposite to IC02. This has a significant impact on CDs between two profiles and this will impact CD size at the center of the field. Like for example if we are printing a line layer then lines will be smaller with IC05 where there is high intensity at center.

When we compare center to corner bias change within the profile then it increases as we move from neutral position of Uniformity Variable Filter. One can see that IC02 and

IC05 have same uniformity level and the absolute magnitude of center to corner intensity is quite near to each other but both have opposite sign which indicates that IC02 intensity at center is much colder then IC05 and this will impact CDs.

9.3 Impact of Power Illumination on Patterning

Uniformity Variable Filter position was changed to set different illumination nonuniformity levels and then wafers were shot on each condition. Below is the analysis and summary of experiment for line patterning.

9.3.1 Center to Corner Difference for RESIST CD

Isolated and Nested space size increases with non-uniformity levels. This means for same uniformity profile, feature size changes between center and corner of the field. Center to Corner difference for RESIST CD decreases with a strong 2nd order polynomial fit. ISO line C-C difference increases with uniformity increase.

9.3.2 Center to Corner Difference for ETCHED CD

Isolated and Nested space size increases with non-uniformity levels. This means for same uniformity profile, feature size changes between center and corner of the field. Center to Corner difference for ETCHED CD decreases with a strong 2nd order polynomial fit. ISO line C-C difference increases with uniformity increase.

9.3.3 Impact on Etch Bias

Isolated space does not show much change in EB while Nested space decreases linearly with uniformity increase. ISO line shows very strong increase in EB with increase in uniformity levels. Lithographers can either control uniformity in strict manner or develop models to correct it for a product/layer conditions.

```
Etch Bias = CD_{(Resist)} - CD_{(Etched)}
```

9.4 Failure Analysis Summary

There was a failure analysis cross-sectioning conducted on wafers with standard and high non-uniformity levels. 3-types of features were evaluated for cross-sectioning. Below is the summary of analysis.

9.4.1 Impact on Isolated Features

There was a clear impact of non-uniformity seen on isolated hole features. The holes were bigger with high non-uniformity. The hole opening was bigger with high non-uniformity.

9.4.2 Impact on Nested Hole Features

In comparison to isolated features, nested feature did not show much difference but this could be due to the images taken at Dual Beam Fib tool (Failure analysis machine). There was an impact on whole size and opening them both went bigger. This would alone cause a device performance issue at end of line. The experiment was conducted on layer where layer CDs are quite bigger in size. This indicates that impact of uniformity will be much higher on critical patterning layer, gate layer and first Front end interconnect layer. This could cause shortening of holes for small CDs where gap between two holes smaller.

Section IV

Conclusion & Future Work

Conclusion

Scattered Light and Illumination Non-Uniformity has significant impact on semiconductor processing. Below are the conclusions from this research.

10.1 Silicon Substrates and their Impact on Scattered Light

Flare varies linearly with substrate reflectivity. To eliminate Wafer contribution one should simulate production conditions. For this reason Bottom Ant-Reflecting Coatings (BARCs) are preferred for Scattered Light tests

10.2 Effect of various Illumination Aperture shapes on Scattered Light

A scattered Light level depends on different Illumination Settings Type. These results suggest measurement of scattered light should be based on different illumination conditions.

- Strong co-relation seen between LNA/iNA size and Scattered Light level of a tool. They work opposite to each other. Scattered Light level increases when LNA or iNA size decreases or vice versa.
- We conclude that Annular Settings may show lower Scattered Light than conventional Settings for same process conditions. This difference increases with Scattered Light level of tool i.e. at low Scattered Light level the effect of changing illumination settings may cause negligible change in scattered light.

10.3 Characterization of the Impact of Scattered Light on Semiconductor Processing

- Scattered light has a significant impact on patterning.
 - As scattered light increases the cross-field CD variation increases, this is due to the fact that scattered light makes field center hot and corners cold for energy.
 - Scattered Light increases Line Edge Roughness (LER). Overall CDs measurements may not be affected but it could lead to other problems.
 - Lines become trapezoidal in shape and corner rounding effect can be observed. Line height decreases with increased in Scattered Light.

- The hole CD can get larger with increasing Scattered Light. Scattered Light can effect side wall gradient when patterning holes.
- Scattered Light Degrades the Aerial Image contrast which decrease the process window.
- Bleed over from adjacent fields can compensate for min flare in the corners as it adds light from neighboring field
- Scattered light can cause Etch Bias issue. The critical layers are more prone to get etch bias issue then non critical layers due to their smaller depth of focus tolerance.
- In summary the for hole layers there is almost no impact due to scattered light on patterning so if one has a high scattered light on a tool then he can keep running hole layers as long as the illumination non-uniformity is under control. In most cases it is easy to correct illumination non-uniformity by uniformity filters and other optics adjustments in the illumination path.
- Even a new tool will have max Scattered Light in the center, due to intrinsic reflections in the PL, widening the PSFs. As the tools age, Center (maximum) Scattered Light increasing fastest, as most energy goes through here, leading to more contamination. Corner (minimum) Scattered Light increasing slowly, as less scattered light gets there, leading to less contamination
- Impact of Power Illumination non-Uniformity on Scattered Light is minimal as scattered light is modulated more through lens degradation or contamination build up due to change in reflections.
- Scattered Light can be compensated by Illumination non-uniformity change to get uniform CDs. It can be done only up to a certain limit. The illumination uniformity control is important to maintain the image quality, while the Scattered Light degrades it. One can characterize this for their process/layer/tool.

10.4 Characterization of the Impact of Power Illumination Non-Uniformity on Semiconductor Processing

- High scattered light makes field center hot, but illumination uniformity makes center cold. For hole layers, with high chrome density, the impact of scattered light is negligible; illumination uniformity is the primary modulator for CD variation when patterning hole.
- One can achieve desired power illumination non-uniformity level by rotating Uniformity Variable Filter angle.

- Every tool has a different neutral position for Uniformity Variable Filter and this depends on various things like contamination build on projection lens optics, first and & last lens element contamination build up, illumination optics degradation, illumination optics position and pointing change.
- The primary impact of Power illumination non-uniformity will be within field. Center to corner bias changes within the profile then it increases as we move from neutral position of Uniformity Variable Filter.
- The Non-Uniformity profile represents the distribution of light intensity across the slit in X-direction of lens. Same level of non-uniformity can be achieved by varying filter position in either direction from its neutral position i.e. a typical dome shape (convex) non-uniformity can be equivalent to a typical bowl shape (concave) non-uniformity level but the actual profile will be completely different.

In summary the impact of Scattered light and Power illumination Non-uniformity is quite large on processing and lithographers will have to monitor it very closely to control it. This research provides a detailed characterization of the impact on processing and clearly explains that there are various other sources of variation which lithographers need to understand and characterize and only then define the real control limits for Scattered Light and Power Illumination Non-Uniformity for their process.

Future Work

It is very difficult to characterize the impact of Scattered Light and Power Illumination Non-uniformity for all production conditions but our research showed that Scattered light impact is much more on high chrome density layers so further exploration can be done to understand and characterize different High Chrome density layers.

Due to lack of time resource and money we could not explore mask to open ratio impact which we think is a large contributor and further studies can be done to model this.

There is a real need for measuring scattered light inline so that illumination system can be adjusted to compensate for it. Research can be done to explore this area which will provide real time adjustments of scattered light.

References

[1] The Intel Lithography roadmap, "Intel Technology Journal", Vol. 6 Issue 2, pp 55-61, 2002

[2] R. Harriott, "Limits of Lithography", Proceedings of the IEEE Vol. 89, N0.3, pp 366-374, March 2001

[3] Timothy A. Brunnera, "Why optical lithography will live forever" J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B, Vol. 21, No. 6, pp 2632-2637, Nov/Dec 2003

[4] Tomoyuki Matsuyama, Yasuhiro Ohmura a, David M. Williamson "*The Lithographic Lens: its history and evolution*" Optical Microlithography XIX, edited by Donis G. Flagello, Proc. of SPIE Vol. 6154 2006

[5] Warren J. Smith, Ellis Betensky, David Williamson and Juan C. Miñanod "*The Past, Present, and Future of Optical Design*" International Optical Design Conference 2006, edited by G. Groot Gregory, Joseph M. Howard, R. John Koshel, SPIE Vol. 6342 2006

[6] Tomoyuki Matsuyama, Yasuhiro Ohmura, David M. Williamson "*The Lithographic Lens: its history and evolution*" Optical Microlithography XIX, edited by Donis G. Flagello, Proc. of SPIE Vol. 6154 2006

[7] Yuli Vladimirsky "Next Generation Lithography (NGL) concept application in X-ray Lithography" In Emerging Lithographic Technologies IV. Elizabeth A. Dohisz. Editor Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 3997 20001

[8] Michael Lercel', Cameron Brooks, Kenneth Racette, Christopher Magg, Mark Lawliss, Neal Caidwell, Raymond Jeffer, Kevin Collins, Monica Barrett, Steven Nash, Michael Trybendis, and Lucien Bouchard "Next Generation Lithography Mask Development at the NGL Mask Center of Competency" Part of the 19th Annual BACUS Symposium on Photomask Technolqqy 804 Monterey, California • September 1999 SPIE Vol. 3873

[9] Timothy A. Brunner "Why optical lithography will live forever" J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B 21, 2003

[10] John A. Rogers and Ralph G. Nuzzo "*Recent Progress in Soft Lithography*" Departments of Materials Science and Engineering, Chemistry, Beckman Institute, and Materials Research Laboratory, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign,

[11] Yoshio Gomei "A Cost Analysis on the Next Generation Lithography Technology" Part of the SPIE Conference on Emerging Lithographic Technologies III Santa Clara, California • March 1999 SPIE Vol. 3676 • 0277-786X1991

[12] Akihiko Ishit ani "Next generation lithography and ASET's activities" Association of Superadvanced Electronics Technologies (ASET)

[13] SIA's National Technology Roadmap for Semiconductors, 1997, 1999 edition

[14] P. Seidel, J. Canning, S. Mackay, W. Trybula "*Next Generation Advanced Lithography*" Sematech, Austin, TX, USA

[15] Okazaki S, "Recent activities in the development of EUV lithography at ASET", Pages:262 – 263, Micro processes and Nanotechnology Conference, 2000, International, 11-13 July 2000

[16] V. Banine and J. Benschop "EUV lithography: Main challenges"

[17] Kazuya Ota*, Katsuhiko Murakami, Hiroyuki Kondo, Tetsuya Oshino, Katsumi Sugisaki, and Hideki Komatsuda *"Feasibility Study of EUV Scanners" Emerging Lithographic Technologies*" V, Elizabeth A. Dobisz, Editor, 60 Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 4343 (2001)

[18] Shinji Okazaki "Recent Development Activities and Future Plans for EUV Lithography in Japan" Nanofabrication: Technologies, Devices, and Applications, edited by Warren Y-C. Lai, Stanley Pau, O. Daniel López, Proc. of SPIE Vol. 5592 2005

[19] Bjorn A. M. Hansson, Lars Rymell, Magnus Berglund, Oscar Hemberg, Emmanuelle Janin, Jalmar Thoresen, Sofia Mosesson, Johan Wallin and Hans M. Hertz, *"Status of the liquid-xenon-jet laser-plasma source for EUV lithography"*, Proc. SPIE Vol. 4688, pp 102-109, 2002

[20] R. Seizer . J. Heaton . Y. Viadimirsky . K. Simon *"X-ray Lithography - A System Integration Effort"* Part of the SPIE Conference on Emerging Lithographic Technologies Ill Santa Clara, California • March 1999

[21] Antony J. Bourdillon^o a Gwyn P Williamsb, Yuli Vladimirskya and Chris B "*Near Field X-ray Lithography to 15 nm* Boothroyd' Emerging Lithographic Technologies VIII, edited by R. Scott Mackay, Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 5374 (SPIE, Bellingham, WA, 2004)

[22] Yuli Vladimirsky "*Next Generation Lithography (NGL) concept application in X-ray Lithography*" In Emerging Lithographic Technologies IV. Elizabeth A. Dohisz. Editor. Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 3997 20001

[23] http://www.semiconductor.net/article/CA47671.html

[23A] <u>http://www.rit.edu/kgcoe/ue/courses/0305-564/Lab574_722/flare/LithSystems_Flare_04142008.pdf</u>

[24] D.G. Flagello and A.T.S. Pomerene, "*Practical Characterization of 0.5 μ Optical Lithography*" Optical Microlithography VI, H.L. Stover, ed., Proceedings of SPIE 772, p. 6 - 20, SPIE, 1987.

[25] J. Kirk, "*Scattered light in photolithographic lenses*" Optical/Laser Microlithography VII, T.A. Brunner, ed. Proceedings of SPIE 2197, pp. 566 - 572, SPIE, 1994.

[26] C. Mack, "*Measuring and modeling flare in optical lithography*" Proceedings of the Microlithography Symposium Interface 2002, Arch Chemicals, San Diego, 2002.

[27] Stephen P. Renwicka*, Steven D. Slonakera, and Taro Ogatab "Size-dependent flare and its effect on imaging" Nikon Precision, Inc., 1399 Shoreway Road, Belmont, CA 94002, USA Optical Microlithography XVI, Anthony Yen, Editor, Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 5040 (2003)

[28] Bruno La Fontaine, Mircea Dusa "Analysis of Flare and its Impact on Low-k1 KrF and ArF Lithography" Optical Microlithography XV, Anthony Yen, Editor, Proceedings 44 of SPIE Vol. 4691 (2002)

[28A] Chris A. Mack "Measuring and Modelling Flare in Optical Lithography" Proc. of SPIE Vol. 5040 157 2003

[29] Tomoyuki Matsuyama, Toshiro Ishiyama, Yasuhiro Ohmura "*Nikon Projection Lens Update*" Optical Microlithography XVII, edited by Bruce W. Smith, Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 5377 2004

[30] Kafai Lai*, Chung-hsi Wu, Christopher Progler "Scattered light: the increasing problem for 193nm exposure tools and beyond" Optical Microlithography XIV, Christopher J. Progler, Editor, Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 4346 2001 SPIE

[31] Pary Baluswamy & Linda Somerville "Process Effects in Flare Measurement" Micron Technology, Inc., Boise, Idaho. USA Optical Microlithography XVII, edited by Bruce W. Smith, Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 5377

[32] Bruno La Fontaine*a, Mircea Dusa**b, Alden Achetaa, Cinti Chena, Anatoly Bourovc, "Analysis of Flare and its Impact on Low-k1 KrF and ArF Lithography" Optical Microlithography XV, Anthony Yen, Editor, Proceedings 44 of SPIE Vol. 4691 (2002

[33] Stephen P. Renwick "*Flare and its Effects on Imaging*" Optical Microlithography XVII, edited by Bruce W. Smith, Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 5377 2004

[34] Mike Williamson1, and Andrew Neureuther "Effect of Background Exposure Dose upon Line Edge Roughness (LER)" Advances in Resist Technology and Processing XXI, edited by John L. Sturtevant, Proceedings of SPIE Vol. 5376 2004

[35] Dr. Stephen Daniels "*Nano-electronics and Device Manufacturing Module*" Class Lecture DCU Dublin.

[36] Chung Yi Lee, Ong Thian Teck, Ma Wei Wen, Alex Cheng, YihShung "Resist Profile Dependent Photo-Bias and In-line DICD Control Strategy" LinSPIE Vol. 3677 • 0277-786X1991

[36] http://mathworld.wolfram.com/SimpsonsRule.html

[37] Chang-Moon Lim, Jung-Ho Song, Soung-Su Woo, Ki-Sung Kwon "Intra-field CD Variation by Stray Light from Neighboring Field" Proceedings 1412 of SPIE Vol. 4691 (2002)

[38] Benjamen M. Rathsack, Cyrus E. Tabery, Cecilia E. Philbin, and C. Grant Willson *"Lithography simulation of sub-0.30-µm resist features for photomask fabrication, using i-line optical pattern generators"* Proc. SPIE 3873, 484 (1999)

[39] La Fontaine, Mircea Dusa, Alden Achetaa, Cinti Chena, Anatoly Bourovc "Analysis of Flare and its Impact on Low-kl KrF and ArF Lithography" Bruno Optical Microlithography XV, Anthony Yen, Editor, Proceedings 44 of SPIE Vol. 4691 2002 SPIE

[40] http://cmn.osu.edu/documents/Significance%20of%20the%20Pinhole.pdf

[41] Soichi Owa, Hiroyuki Nagasaka, Katsushi Nakano, Yasuhiro "*Current status and future prospect of immersion lithography*" Ohmura" Optical Microlithography XIX, edited by Donis G. Flagello, Proc. of SPIE Vol. 6154

[42]. Terasawa, T., Hasegawa, N., Katagiri, S., "*The Effect of Condenser Tilt on Projection Images Produced by a Phase- Shifting Mask*," Proc. SPIE 1674 (Optical/Laser Microlithography V, 1992) pp. 127-137.

[43] Hopkins, H., "Image Formation with Coherent and Partially Coherent Light" Photographic Science and Engineering 21, (1977) pp. 114-123. 152 ISP1E Vol. 2726

[44] Goodman, D., Rosenbiuth, A., "*Condenser Aberrations in Kohier Illumination*" Proc. SPIE 922 (Optical/Laser Microlithography, 1988) pp. 108-134.

[45] Peters, D., "The Effects of an Incorrect Condenser Lens Setup on Reduction Lens Printing Capabilities" Proc. Of Microelectronics Interface (1985), pp. 66-72.